Faculty Senate Minutes of September 15th, 2015

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Kathleen Wilson with the following Senators and visitors present:
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Krishnan Dandapani
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	College of Education
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Guests:
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Steven Moll

Brian Peterson
Bill Anderson

Douglas Robertson
Damaris Valdes
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Meredith Newman

George Pearson

Allhan Mejia

Lucie Dlugasch


Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes
Tuesday September 15th, 2015 – 1:00 PM

Wertheim Conservatory 130 – Modesto Maidique Campus
Academic Center one 317 – Biscayne Bay Campus

I. Approval of the Agenda Moved and approved as amended
A. Add approval of Parliamentarian and Government Relations appointments
II. Approval of the minutes of the September 1st, 2015 meeting Moved and approved
III. Chairperson’s Report
· FIU Senate Committees

· Significant and important work takes place in the 22 (20 standing and 2 ad hoc) FIU Senate committees.  Committee chairs now give brief reports to the Senate at the end of the Academic Year, and those reports with their respective recommendations are shared with the Administration.  All committees for this year have been either elected by your peers, or appointed by the Chair with the approval of the Steering committee and with input as appropriate from the Nominating committee. All committees have been given a charge and several have already met. Special emphasis has been placed this year on committees that share goals with the University’s Strategic planning implementation committees.  When possible, in order not to duplicate efforts and to increase communication, the Senate committees have members who are serving as well on the Strategic Planning implementation committees. Following are the charges to each committee: 

· Academic Integrity – appointed

· Revised policy proposal for academic misconduct and grievances to be submitted to Faculty Senate

· Strategic plan for intervention based on the assessment results from surveys and the AIRS and a model for cultivating AI

· Initial implementation of components of this plan

· Academic Polices and Personnel
· Faculty governance survey results – next steps.

· Follow up on Student Assessment of Instruction (SAI) with Provost and Vice Provost.  Where posted, etc. How to improve response rate?

· Accepting on-line courses from incoming students.

· Biscayne Bay Campus  - all BBC senators
· Prior survey - next steps?

· RCC partnership

· Dorms, new and old

· Budget – appointed
· Monitor the choices being proposed by the administration in preparing the university budget
· Monitor how far actual income and expenditures stray from the budget
· Meet regularly with the Chief Financial Officer of the university, as well as other administrators as necessary in order to accomplish the above
· Look at distribution of resources across the university/compare across colleges e.g. human, financial, lab space, etc.  
· Algorithms

· What are the policies?

· What percent of tuition is kept by the colleges?

· Is it “whimsical, capricious, or arbitrary?”

· Report back to the faculty Senate often and in a timely manner
· Curriculum – elected

· See by-laws

· Environment and Planning – appointed
· Overview of campus projects:  facilities and planning

· Analysis of financials and outlook

· Focus meeting

· Action meeting

· Global Learning – appointed
· See by-laws
· Gordon Rule Oversight and WAC – ad hoc, appointed

· Enhance outreach re: need for WAC (writing across the curriculum)

· Schedule series of workshops to assist faculty in developing Gordon Rule proposals

· Contact Chairs re: which current GR courses need to be approved

· Graduate Council – elected
· See by-laws
· Health, Safety and Welfare Committee – appointed

· Examine impact of dissolution/reorganization of FIU Faculty Practice and Student Health Services as it relates to the health care services available to faculty and students:

· Monitor the choices/proposals of how student health fee dollars are allocated among FIU Health and Health Promotion Services

· Examine the Health, safety and welfare mechanisms in place for faculty, staff and students participating in intramural sports, club sports and the ROTC and in particular football/possible concussions

· Meet regularly with the Director of FIU Health, The Director of Health Services Promotion, the Director of Wellness and Recreation Center, the Director of the ROTC, and other administrators as necessary to accomplish the above.

· Identify risks to health, safety and welfare of FIU faculty

· Honorary Degree and Awards – elected
· How to encourage more faculty to be nominated and/or to self-nominate

· Follow up on proposed changes: 

· The engagement and Service Awards should be combined into one award to be called the Engagement-Service Award with the same cash prize as the other awards

· If so, the number of Research Awards should  be increased from six to seven

· The vetting process for the World’s Ahead/Distinguished Professor Award should return to the duly elected Honorary Degree and Awards Committee

· Present specific data to the Senate Steering Committee to support above recommendations

· Library – elected

· See by-laws

· Nominating – elected
· See by-laws

· Assist Senate Officers in nominating faculty for all committees, eg. Search, Senate, ad hoc 
· On-line Review – appointed
· Provide recommendations to Senate Chair re: BOG on-line document by Tues, Sept. 22, 2015

· Monitor new policies

· Assess impact of re-organization of university college/I 3

· Support expansion of hybrid courses and best practices for delivery

· Training for faculty, peer mentoring and other support needed

· Compensation for faculty

· Work with Strategic planning implementation committees and CAT
· Program Review – officers per by-laws, appointed
· Review proposed program closures and discontinuation of degrees
· Make recommendations to Administration
· Research – appointed

· Propose course release for cross disciplinary research?  Provide specifics, data, expected outcomes, and how it will impact performance metrics.
· Liaise with strategic planning implementation committees (see performance metrics) re:
· Doctoral degrees

· Post-docs

· Patents

· Startups

· Research expenditures
· Steering – elected

· Advise Provost
· Set agenda for Faculty Senate
· Student Success – ad hoc, appointed

· Identify and prioritize feasible strategies and help facilitate implementation

· Liaise with administration’s Strategic Planning implementation committee
· Technology – elected
· Design and implement survey re: technology usage and awareness 

· Research possible use of LMS Canvas (may be required by BOG)

· Communicate changes in technology assistance for faculty to Senate

· Undergraduate council – elected
· See by-laws
· UCC oversight – appointed

· See by-laws
---------------------------------------------------------

Issues to be addressed in AY 2015-2016 (Please feel free to email the Chair directly at kwilson@fiu.edu or any member of the steering committee to suggest possible agenda items) 

· Faculty Governance

· Communication

· All Senate committees more active and viable

· Strategic Plan

· Faculty involvement

· On-line/hybrid

· Research

· Student Success

· Budget

· Program Review

· Reports

· CFO Ken Jessell
· VP Steve Moll re: BBC

· VP Howard Lipman re: Development

· VP Andres Gil re: restructure and goals

· COM Engagement and outreach – Joe Greer

· I 3  Joseph Riquelme – online/hybrid

· Chairs of Strategic Planning Implementation Committees

· Dean John Stack re: SIPA

· VP for Engagement Saif Ishoof

· Dean Leslie Northup re: undergraduate research/honors college

· Student success vs grant money e.g.  Non-reappointment for tenure based on insufficient grant money despite data to support good teaching.  Differentiated assignments? Offer to change to teaching only?  Etc. 
· BOT Met this past week.  Of particular note is the appointment by the Governor of the two new board members--Mr. Leonard Boord and Mr. Michael G. Joseph—who are concerned with ROI and “efficiencies.”  The Provost’s report will include specific Legislative Budget Requests, etc.  
· Guns on Campus has once again reared its ugly head.  Is already coming before both House and Senate committees tomorrow morning Sept. 16.  Newly-appointed (pending your approval) Senate Governmental Liaison Teresa Lucas will give more details on the proposed bill. 
· Upcoming
· 9/18 Senate Reception (sponsored by the President) Friday at the President’s house from 4-6pm
· 9/24 Faculty Convocation
· 9/25 Meet and Greet (sponsored by on-line) Friday at the Faculty Club, 4-6pm
· Legislative Update (Teresa Lucas)

· Guns on Campus Bill will be discussed in Florida Senate and House committee hearings on September 16th, 2015 at 9am and 10:30am, respectively

· Reach out to legislators to express your opinion

· Dr. Gail Hollander, Associate Professor, Department of Global and Sociocultural Studies, shared her experience of a shooting on campus at the University of Iowa and advocated against guns on campus

IV. Appointments

A. Parliamentarian – Alan Gummerson Moved and approved
B. Government Relations Liaison – Teresa Lucas Moved and approved
V. Special Report – Steven Moll, Vice Provost, BBC
· Welcome distinguished colleagues to your Biscayne Bay Campus.  This starts my 42nd year at FIU and I must admit each year is more exciting than the previous.

· The 9-story BBC residential housing facility facing the bay is progressing ahead of schedule.  The 410 bed facility has started leasing.
· The Mary-Ann Wolfe Theater has completed a $2 million renovation and is now a state-of-the-art multi-purpose facility available for classes, meetings plays, etc.
· BBC has a new director of campus life, Ms. Kerrie Montgomery, formerly with University of Florida.
· The BBC student swim club (known as the panther Poseidon club) which started with 3 members last fall now has more than 100 members and is growing.
· Week of Welcome had more student participation than ever.
· MAST@FIU has started its first 11th grade class.  We now have their students participating in dual-enrollment college-level classes here on campus.  They are located in 4 portable units located next to the Hubert Library in addition to 9 classrooms in the AC1 building.
· Last week, Miami-Dade public schools committed to funding and building a permanent high school for MAST@FIU at BBC.  It will house over 600 students.  The projected opening is Fall, 2018. 
· 
The Chaplin School of Hospitality and Tourism Management has added 5 new faculty members and a new faculty lounge.
· 
Brewfest in November 7; $20-35.  Winefest is October 24; $200
· 
South Beach Wine and Food Festival is now up to 85 events, some now being held in Ft. Lauderdale.  The Wolfsonian dinner is now the crown jewel at $1,500 pp.  It is $1,111 for Wolfsonian members, though.
· Other very exciting news is that the Kovens Center, for the first time in its history is making a profit!
· The Chaplin School just received full accreditation by the Accreditation Commission for Programs in Hospitality Administration.
· 
Our School of Journalism and Mass Communication introduced a Master’s degree in on-line Global Strategic Communications.  In one year they went from no students to more than 50.
· The SJMC was re-accredited for the 5th time since 1991.  It was a 2-year effort and is only one of four programs accredited in the State of Florida.
· SJMC has announced the 2nd Knight foundation Innovator-in-residence.  She is Mariana Santos. As the Knight Innovator in Residence, Santos will work with students and faculty to develop long-lasting, revolutionary media projects, along with new curriculum and methods in digital media.  Currently, she’s the director of interactive and animation at Fusion Network, but she recently completed a year-long fellowship at Stanford University in Palo Alto, California, as a John S. Knight Journalism Fellow.
· 
At the Office of the Vice Provost for BBC, we initiated a Vice Provost’s Council a little more than 3 years ago.  The member’s dues are used exclusively to fund scholarships for students.  Starting with 6 $1,000 scholarships three years ago, this year we will be awarding more than $300,000 in scholarship raised by the 40 dedicated community volunteers who work hard to raise scholarship monies, mentor students and put FIU and the Biscayne Bay Campus on the map and in the consciousness of the citizens of northeastern Miami-Dade county.
· As a result of this council, on November 1, we will be celebrating a “Golden Gift” scholarship celebration where 44 deserving first generation students will be awarded $5,000 each.
· Our prestige cultural and educational series for the community released their exciting new fall, 2015 calendar. I have copies for your perusal.
· The Osher Lifelong learning program will be offering 13 classes this fall, including popular offerings by Kurt Stone, Shelly Isaacs, Ronelle Delmont and Robert Dawson.
· A new addition to Osher are workshops and some wine tastings. These are classes and events that will happen only once.
· We are also doing some “sample” programs at Sunny Isles Beach, Miami Beach Jewish Community Center and we are looking at the newly opened Aventura Library.
· Finally, I want to express my thanks to all of you who make FIU a beacon of hope and opportunity for South Florida’s citizens.  The consensus in our community is that world-class cities deserve world-class universities.  Because of you, we are and are continuing to build a world-class university.  Please help us share your accomplishments with our community by sharing it with us at BBC.
VI. Reports: 
A. Provost Report – Kenneth Furton, Provost
· On Thursday September 2 and 3rd, the President, myself, Kenneth Jessell and Elizabeth Bejar attended the Board of Governor’s meeting in Gainesville at UF. The report card of the universities continued. 

             Two new metrics to be possibly added: 

1. Net cost to student per degree and 

2. AA graduation rate. 
· The BOG strategic plan is on target with the exception that if they are not on target for projected increases in external (R&D) funding (goal 71% external funding with actual 51% and flat) and the number of graduates is slowing/stagnating. FL is 38th in US in educational attainment rates and LAST amongst the 10 most populous states.
· Last week Thursday September 10, we had our quarterly meeting with our board of trustees in the GC Ballrooms at the MMC campus. The two new trustees appointed; Leonard Boord and Michael G. Joseph replaced trustees Sukrit Agrawal and Marcelo Claure. I presented to the trustees our 4 LBR’s; the Metro-U for $12 Million, FIUstart up for $5Million, FIU uplift also for $5Million and the Royal Caribbean Cruise Lines partnership for 3 Million. I also presented our 5 candidates for tenure as a condition of employment to the trustees;

· Joel Murray, full professor within the department of theatre for CARTA. 

· Jeff Boyd full professor within the department of Human and Molecular Genetics for HWCOM.
· Zhenguo (Len) Lin, Assoc. Professor for Hollo School of Real Estate within the College of Business.
· Michael Cheng Assoc. Professor and Terry M. Lease full professor both within the Chaplin School of Hospitality and Tourism management. There will also be a special report by one of our star students from the College of Engineering, Daniella Bernal, and an update on Student Success Career Integration by Fernando Figueredo.
· Both these action items, the 4 LBRs and 5 TACOEs, were voted on and approved by the trustees at the   meeting.
· The UFF/FIU met for their first bargaining session of the fall semester on Friday September 4. The mutual goal was to reach agreement on a new book by Thanksgiving. The FIU team has 2 new members – Cem Karayalcin and Bill Anderson. John Stack has rotated off the team. The discussions revolved around the UFF’s salary demands (4% = inflationary increase of around 2% + 2% retroactive to 8/2015). The UFF’s other interests included overload pay, summer salaries for tuition-generating work, online, and domestic partners. We agreed to provide them with the data they requested (including breakdown of exiting faculty, and budget information). Mike Mattimore stated that we can go with a 3-year contract starting 8/2015, with 3 reopeners each side (1 for salary, and 2 other reopeners to be determined). We are scheduled to meet every 2nd Friday through the end of December, with our next meeting this Friday September 18.
· Follow-up items: 

·   At the last meeting of the faculty senate on September 1, 2015, I presented the total number of faculty hired this Fall were 206 total faculty. I have with me the list detailing the faculty who have been hired, this list includes those hired since Fall 2014 to present and includes Assistant, Associate professors, full professors, Post-doctoral fellows and Research Associates. The total list sums to 209 new persons hired during this period.
·   I was also requested at the faculty senate steering meeting on September 8 to provide an update on the non-student fare increase for the shuttle service between MMC and BBC, the golden panther express. The GPE has been heavily subsidized by the Transportation Access Fee paid by all students and this has kept the fee low for years.  All students pay this fee whether they have a car or not.  Operating costs of a vehicle are estimated at over $0.60 per mile, hence for the 30 mile one way trip the real cost of gasoline, wear and tear etc. would be $18.00. Gasoline itself would cost $2.50 at a minimum and tolls would add another $2+. Hence the amount charged without the subsidy of $5.00 is considered fair and reasonable. The GPE remains a good value for faculty and staff and I hope this helps explain the pricing change for non-students.  Again I feel that it is a fair approach for establishing the pricing without using student fees to subsidize others.
· Finally, as it relates to the promotion of clinical faculty, my office is currently developing a process for these promotions that will mirror the procedure currently used for non-tenure track faculty promotions. This Timeline would open the application in the fall semester each year, as a result, we expect to have this portal opened for the first time in Fall 2016, but will continue to review the current applicants that have submitted their dossiers with a final decision on these forth coming in the next few weeks.
B. UFF Report – Benjamin Baez, UFF-FIU President
· State-wide meeting update

· FIU does well with membership, resources, and representation

· FIU faculty have been appointed/re-appointed to state-wide committees

· Legislative update

· Following Guns on Campus Bill

· Please voice your opinions to legislators

· New Faculty Luncheon

· Open House
C. SGA Report— Allhan Mejia, SGA-BBC President
· SGA is working on a class survey that will allow students to ask for specific classes at the Biscayne Bay Campus. SGA-BBC is working to get the results to see if there are any classes that students need this upcoming Spring semester.

· We are also working on “Pantherizing” the BBC campus. One of the ideas that we have come up with is to paint the walkway between the Wolfe Center and the Library on the second floor with panther paws. Another idea is to have a huge FIU letters and make the “I” somewhere students can stand inside it and take pictures and be the “I” in FIU. If anyone has any ideas please let us know, so then we can have more options.
VII. Unfinished Business 
VIII. New Business
A. Program closures

· Misunderstanding from a previous Provost Report

· Low productivity degrees are being analyzed by a BOG Committee

· Rolling 5-year average

· Established thresholds are: UG = 30 degrees, Grad = 20 degrees, Doctorate = 10 degrees

· University must develop plan to action to either increase degree productivity, create synergies, or remove from inventory

· Committee will conduct review of degree productivity on an annual basis

· FIU has six programs on the low productivity list

· Elizabeth Bejar is working with these programs and two have suspended admissions temporarily
Announcements
The next Faculty Senate meeting is on October 6th, 2015 at 1:00PM in AC1 317 in BBC and WC 130 in MMC.  All are invited. Go to facultysenate.fiu.edu for regularly updated information on the Faculty Senate.
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